

LEGAL MEDICINE

2021 Pain Management: Legal Aspects

Shafeek Sandy Sanbar, MD, PhD, JD, FCLM

Date of article acceptance: XXXXXX.

This article presents some of the recent developments in pain management laws, rules and regulations of the United States, at both the federal and state levels, and the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on pain management policies and practice.

In 2011, the Institute of Medicine released a report¹ entitled “Relieving Pain in America” alerting Congress and the American public to the enormity of this growing public health epidemic. The report noted that:

- (a) Chronic pain is one of the most prevalent and costly health conditions in America;
- (b) Once pain becomes chronic, it can cause changes in the brain, spinal cord and peripheral nerves of the nervous system and become a distinct chronic disease in itself, and
- (c) Called for a coordinated national effort to transform how the U.S. society understands and approaches pain management and prevention.

In 2013, the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recognized opioid-related deaths as an epidemic.² Since then, pain-related policies have been adopted and amended at an unprecedented rate. For example, from 2016 to 2018, more than 500 statutes, regulations, and guidelines were adopted at the state and federal levels pertaining to pain-related opioid use. More recently, newer statutes include limits on opioid prescribing, mandatory utilization of prescription drug monitoring programs, mandatory continuing education related to the treatment of pain, and policy changes associated with electronic medical records and telemedicine (telehealth) during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In 2019, nearly 50,000 people in the United States died from opioid-involved overdoses. The CDC stated that “The misuse of and addiction to opioids - including prescription pain relievers, heroin, and synthetic opioids such as fentanyl - is a serious national crisis that affects public health as well as social and economic welfare.”³

Send correspondence to: S. Sandy Sanbar, sandysanbar@gmail.com

CENTURY OLD U.S. WAR ON DRUGS

In the U.S., the so-called *War on Drugs*, is over 100 years old.⁴ In 2011, this author noted that “Doctors are concerned that prescribing opioid analgesics in chronic pain treatment is accompanied by an unacceptable risk of unwarranted prosecution. Doctors are fearful of the standards through which physicians are targeted and prosecuted. Some medical professionals regard criminalization of medical practice as a consequence of Prohibition law which represents an error in social policy that distorts medical standards.” Sanbar also stated that in the U.S., law enforcement efforts to prevent diversion and abuse of opioid analgesics are important and necessary, but they should not be so restrictive as to interfere with medical practice and patient care resulting in under-treatment of pain. A balanced approach is necessary to resolve these two co-occurring serious public health problems.

Pain management policies should aim at a balanced approach to prescribing opioids. Administrative regulation includes the comprehensive Food and Drug Administration (FDA) Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) for opioid medications.⁵

In 2018, the U.S. Department of Justice created a task force to address illegal practices in the prescription drug pipeline. It focused on manufacturers, distributors, doctors, pain management clinics, and pharmacies, some of whom were sued successfully by federal and state attorneys general. There have been some solutions to the opioid crisis by federal, state and local governments, medical organizations, consumer advocates and the public. Notably, **therapeutic Jurisprudence by Drug Treatment Courts has reduced** incarceration through treatment of drug abusers, and consequently decreasing the cost of incarceration.⁷

LIMITS ON PRESCRIBING OPIOIDS

Ten years ago, the CDC stated that overdoses from prescription pain medications [hydrocodone (Vicodin), methadone, oxycodone (OxyContin), oxymorphone (Opana), morphine, codeine, and heroin] had reached epidemic levels. The CDC opined that prescriptions with fewer days’ supply would minimize the num-

ber of pills available for unintentional or intentional diversion. On the other hand, critics have noted that limiting prescriptions of opioids could help some individuals, but it might destabilize other patients and also promote the use of addictive drugs, such as heroin, cocaine, fentanyl and other drugs.

Five years later, in 2016, the CDC issued guidelines which recommended that physicians limit opioid prescriptions for acute (or short-term) pain to no more than a seven-day supply.⁸ The CDC guidelines stated that for acute pain, a three-day supply of opioids would often be sufficient, and that supplies greater than seven days were rarely needed.

Massachusetts became the first state to enact legislation in 2016 to limit the initial supply of opioid painkillers prescribed by doctors. As of April 2021, 36 states had implemented policies or guidelines setting limits on the amounts of opioids that doctors may prescribe: (a) 24 states set opioid prescription limits through legislation, (b) Two states set opioid limits through executive orders, and (c) 10 states authorized another organization to set limits or guidelines. The initial limit on opioid prescribing is for seven days for adults. For minors, the limit is seven days total. Five states apply opioid limits only to Medicaid recipients. And two states require doctors to prescribe the lowest effective dose without setting pill or day limit for opioid prescriptions.⁹

In 2018, Oklahoma established limits on prescription opioids.¹⁰ Oklahoma doctors are allowed to initially prescribe only a week's worth of opioid drugs at the lowest dose. Before prescribing another seven days, doctors have to meet with their patient to make sure they are not at risk for abuse or addiction. If more opioid is needed, further pain management options need to be discussed. **Exemptions** to this law include patients who are receiving (a) active treatment of cancer, (b) in hospice, (c) those receiving palliative care, or (d) residents in a long-term care facility. The law also mandates that doctors receive an extra hour of continuing education in pain management or in opioid abuse and addiction before renewing their license.

OPIOID WORKGROUP (OWB), BOARD OF SCIENTIFIC COUNSELORS (BSC), NATIONAL CENTER FOR INJURY PREVENTION AND CONTROL (NCIPC), CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION (CDC)

In 2019, the CDC established the OWB, as a workgroup of the BSC/NCIPC, to review and update the CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain —United States, 2016. The latter provided twelve recommendations for prescribing opioid pain medications for outpatients aged ≥18 years in primary care settings.¹¹ The CDC recommendations focused on the use of opioids in treating chronic pain (defined as pain lasting longer than 3 months or past the time of normal tissue healing). The 2016 CDC Guideline was not intended for use in active cancer treatment, palliative care, or end-of-life care. The updated guideline is anticipated to be released in late 2021.

2021 CHANGES IN THE SUPPORT ACT¹²

In April of 2018, Congress amended the Support Act to require all U.S.-based health facilities to adopt electronic prescribing

of controlled substances (EPCS) for all regulated substances covered in Medicare Part D. The purpose of using EPCS is to reduce opioid abuse, drug diversion, and drug fraud. As of January 2021, prescription of controlled substances must be transmitted via compliant electronic prescribing software.

The Support Act also includes the following: (1) Treatment for people suffering from opioid addiction; (2) Enrollees in Medicare must undergo opioid screening; (3) EPCS for all substances classified in schedule II - V; (4) Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) should cover substance abuse and mental health; and (5) CMS should educate all Medicare beneficiaries.

Effective January 1, 2021, the new EPCS system requires the adoption of the following techniques to mitigate the risk of unqualified or quack doctors prescribing controlled substances: (1) **Identity proofing** of the identity of the prescriber of the schedule II-V drugs; (2) **Digital signature** to authenticate the prescription; (3) **Two-factor authentication** which helps in verifying the credibility of the prescriber; and (4) **Regular monitoring** by the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA). Monitoring of opioid use will be enabled, and DEA may require well-audited reports on the prescription of regulated substances in health facilities.

The Support Act will not only help patients addicted to heroin or opioid access viable treatment programs, but also offer pain management alternatives to the patients. It should reduce prescription errors; diminish fraudulent (forged) prescriptions; enhance efficiency and interoperability, thereby allowing seamless exchanging and use of data from one system to another in a healthcare setup; and proper clinical alerts about drugs.

PAIN POLICIES AND PRACTICE CHANGES DURING COVID-19 PANDEMIC

During the COVID-19 pandemic, *temporary* policy changes were made at the federal and state levels. Clinic were closed, surgeries were postponed, lab work was delayed, and clinicians were learning how to treat a new coronavirus disorder. They were confused over which medical services were considered *essential*. As a consequence, there was an explosion in the utilization of telemedicine (telehealth) in hopes of providing the highest quality pain care to their patients. It is important to emphasize that the federal and most of the state policy changes made during the COVID-19 pandemic were issued as *temporary*.

In 2020, pain management physicians, who were already confused from the decade-long sweeping policy changes in laws, rules, regulations and guidelines, have had to contend with the reality of treating an already vulnerable patient population during a pandemic. New pain management policies had to be implemented on an emergency basis to reduce transmission of COVID-19, which had the unfortunate effect of impeding the standard of pain management. For example,

(1) Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs)¹³ are community-based health care providers that receive funds from

the HRSA Health Center Program to provide primary care services in underserved areas. They collectively serve around 30 million uninsured and underinsured patients. During the COVID-19 pandemic, FQHCs experienced significant problems in treating patients in their pain program.” They had to limit their in-clinic offerings, cancel acupuncture, group visits, and postponed starting their yoga therapies.

(2) Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Interdisciplinary Pain Management Centers at Madigan Army Medical Center¹⁴ offered traditional interventional pain management services and non-interventional pain therapies. During 2020, it was closed to routine patient care for months.

Patients with pain were adversely affected. In March 2020, Jay¹⁵ reported that nearly 30% of patients with pain who responded to a *Practical Pain Management* poll were experiencing trouble having a prescription refilled, and 20% of the responders were having trouble reaching their physician for follow-up.

Another survey of patients by the US Pain Foundation showed that 63% were experiencing increased pain, and 77% were experiencing barriers to medical care.¹⁶

In November 2020, the AMA strongly urged legislators, regulators, and governors to remove barriers to pain treatment to help ensure that patients with pain were able to access the treatments prescribed by their physician while reducing travel and unnecessary exposure to potential infection.¹⁷

TELEMEDICINE (TELEHEALTH) POLICY CHANGES

COVID-19 stay-at-home orders and clinic restrictions and closures were promptly countered by increased utilization of telemedicine. For example, UnitedHealthcare reported that utilization of telemedicine (telehealth) went from 0.1% of patients to 40% in their Medicare population.¹⁸

The utilization of telemedicine by providers of pain management and the patients during the COVID-19 pandemic was facilitated by the prompt, albeit *temporary*, federal government actions. For example,

(1) The CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) improved access to telemedicine health by increasing reimbursements to match person-to-person visits, and by paying for initial visits with a new clinician conducted by telemedicine.
(2) The DEA (Drug Enforcement Administration)¹⁹ responded to the COVID-19 public health emergency by helping DEA-registered practitioners to comprehend how they may and may not prescribe controlled substances without having to interact in-person with their patients.

The DEA has also allowed registered clinicians to prescribe controlled substances via telemedicine to patients in states where they are not registered, and also facilitated the prescribing of emergency Schedule II controlled substances orally, as opposed to written or electronic only. The actions by the DEA allowing clinicians to prescribe controlled substances based on a telemedicine visit does not override state laws that prohibit such prescribing.

The Federation of State Medical Boards listed the 41 U.S. States and Territories Modifying Requirements for Telehealth in Response to COVID-19; Oklahoma had COVID-19 Pandemic Emergency Rules in April 2020, and an Amended Executive Order in July 2020 offering broad credentialing privileges.²⁰ The Oklahoma order expired April 11, 2021.

Telemedicine has come a long way during the COVID-19 pandemic. Many clinicians were forced to implement virtual care. It becomes important to compare the efficacy of telemedicine to the standard in-person pain management. Patients have generally been pleased with telemedicine and desire to continue using virtual services after the pandemic abates for sundry reasons, such as availability of specialized care, convenience, less travel and waiting in a doctor’s office as well as cost.

CONCLUSION

Clinicians who provide pain management are no strangers to federal and state laws that govern the prescribing of controlled substances, especially opioids. The clinicians must keep up with the constantly changing laws, rules and regulations in pain management. The use of telemedicine as an adjunct to traditional in-person visits may well become the new standard for medical care in the foreseeable future, including pain management.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr. Sanbar is Executive Director, Diplomate and Past Chairman, American Board of Legal Medicine; Fellow and Past President, American College of Legal Medicine; Adjunct Professor, Medical Education, University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center; 8100 Glenwood Avenue, Oklahoma City, OK 73114-1108.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author has no relevant financial relationships to disclose.

REFERENCES

1. IOM (Institute of Medicine). 2011. Relieving Pain in America: A Blueprint for Transforming Prevention, Care, Education, and Research. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <https://www.nap.edu/read/13172/chapter/1>
2. Florence CS, Zhou C, Luo F, Xu L. The Economic Burden of Prescription Opioid Overdose, Abuse, and Dependence in the United States, 2013. *Med Care*. 2016;54(10):901-906. doi:10.1097/MLR.0000000000000625
3. CDC/NCHS, National Vital Statistics System, Mortality. CDC WONDER, Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services, CDC; 2019. <https://wonder.cdc.gov>
4. Sanbar, SS, Perceived ‘War on Doctors’ Nearing 100 years: PART I (1914 - 2000), *OSMA Journal*, 104, no. 9, (2011): 303-306.
5. Sanbar, SS, Perceived “War on Doctors” Nearing 100 years: PART II (1990s - 2011), *OSMA Journal*, 104, no. 10, (2011), 388-391.
6. Sanbar, SS, Opioid Crisis: Lawsuits and Solutions, *OSMA Journal*, 111, no. 10, (2018): 874-881.
7. Sanbar, SS, Therapeutic Jurisprudence by Drug Treatment Courts, *OSMA Journal*, 113, no. 1, (2020): 18-21
8. Dowell D, Haegerich TM, Chou R. CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain — United States, 2016. *MMWR Recomm Rep* 2016;65(No. RR-1):1–49. DOI: <http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.rr6501e1>
9. https://ballotpedia.org/Opioid_prescription_limits_and_poli

-
- ties_by_state#Oklahoma
 - 10. ENR. S.B. No. 1446, https://www.okmedicalboard.org/pain_guidelines/sb1446.pdf
 - 11. https://www.cdc.gov/injury/pdfs/bsc/NCIPC-BSC-OWG-Terms-of-Reference_C-Curtis-508.pdf
 - 12. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/6>
 - 13. Federally Qualified Health Centers, Health Resources & Services Administration, May, 2018. <https://www.hrsa.gov/opa/eligibility-and-registration/health-centers/fqhc/index.html>
 - 14. Madigan Army Medical Center Interdisciplinary Pain Management, Tacoma, WA 98431. Available at: <https://doctor.webmd.com/practice/madigan-army-medical-center-interdisciplinary-pain-management-6b0c56b4-fa5a-e411-99e8-001f29e3eb44-overview>
 - 15. Jay GW. How the COVID-19 Pandemic Is Transforming Pain Care. *Pract Pain Manage.* 2020;20(3):36-39
 - 16. US Pain Foundation. Survey Report: Chronic Pain & COVID-19. Available at: <https://uspainfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/COVID19-report.pdf>
 - 17. American Medical Association. COVID-19 policy recommendations for OUD, pain, harm reduction. Available at: www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/public-health/covid-19-policy-recommendations-oud-pain-harm-reduction. November 2, 2020.
 - 18. Konrad W. As Medicare embraces telehealth, here's what to know about costs and what's covered. Available at: www.marketwatch.com/story/as-medicare-embraces-telehealth-heres-what-to-know-about-costs-and-whats-covered-2020-12-01
 - 19. Drug Enforcement Administration, Diversion Control Division. How to Prescribe Controlled Substances to Patients During the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency. Available at: [www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/GDP/\(DEA-DC-023\)\(DEA075\)Decision_Tree_\(Final\)_33120_2007.pdf](http://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/GDP/(DEA-DC-023)(DEA075)Decision_Tree_(Final)_33120_2007.pdf). March 31, 2020
 - 20. U.S. States and Territories Modifying Requirements for Telehealth in Response to COVID-19 <https://www.fsmb.org/sites-assets/advocacy/pdf/states-waiving-licensure-requirements-for-telehealth-in-response-to-covid-19.pdf> Last updated March 31, 2021